
Grace and Peace Be With You, 
Part I

Sermon Title: Grace and Peace Be With You, Part I
Sermon Number: 5556
Speaker: Nathaniel Bronner Jr.

Links to sermon– MP3 is best audio quality, Windows Media Version is fastest download:
MP3 Version http://www.theonlineword.com/mp3/5556.mp3

Windows Media Version http://www.theonlineword.com/s/5556.wma

BrothersofTheWord.  com  
V11214

http://www.BrothersofTheWord.com/
http://www.theonlineword.com/s/5556.wma
http://www.theonlineword.com/mp3/5556.mp3


2



Welcome to Brothers of the Word, because Brother, you need the Word. Today, I’m 
going to just read a few scriptures for you. All of this is from the New King James 
Version, and you’ll kind of get the gist of it as I begin reading.

Romans 1:7, “To all who are in Rome, beloved of God, called to be saints: Grace to 
you and the peace from God our Father and the Lord Jesus Christ.”

1 Corinthians, the beginning of that chapter, “To the church of God which is at 
Corinth, to those who are sanctified in Christ Jesus, called to be saints, with all who 
in every place call on the name of Jesus Christ our Lord, both theirs and ours: 
Grace to you and peace from God our Father, the Lord Jesus Christ.” 

2 Corinthians, beginning at that chapter, “To the church of God which is at Corinth, 
with all saints who in all Achaia: Grace to you and peace from God our Father and 
the Lord Jesus Christ.”

Galatians, beginning with that book, “To the churches of Galatia: Grace to you and 
peace from God the Father and our Lord Jesus Christ.”

The Book of Ephesians, the first verse of that book, “To the saints who are in 
Colossus Ephesus, and faithful in Christ Jesus: Grace to you and peace from God 
our Father and the Lord Jesus Christ.”

Philippians, beginning with that book, “To all the saints in Christ Jesus who are in 
Philippi with the bishops and deacons: Grace to you and peace from God our Father, 
and the Lord Jesus Christ.”

Colossians 1:1, “To the saints and faithful brethren in Christ who are in Colosse: 
Grace to you and peace from God our Father and the Lord Jesus Christ.”

1 Thessalonians 1:1 of that book, “To the Church of the Thessalonians in God the 
Father and the Lord Jesus Christ: Grace to you and peace from God our Father and 
the Lord Jesus Christ.”

1 Timothy 1:1, “To Timothy, a true son in the faith: Grace, mercy and peace from 
God our Father and Jesus Christ our Lord.”

Titus, first verse of that book, “To Titus, a true son in our common faith: Grace, 
mercy, and peace from God the Father and the Lord Jesus Christ our Savior.”

Philemon 1:1, “To Philemon, our beloved friend and fellow laborer, to the beloved 
Apphia, Archippus and fellow soldier and to the church in your house: Grace to you 
and peace from God our Father and the Lord Jesus Christ.”
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1 Peter, beginning with that book, first verse, “Peter, an apostle of Jesus Christ, to 
the Pilgrims of the dispersion in Pontus, Galatia, Cappadocia, Asia and Bithynia, 
elect according to the foreknowledge of God the Father in sanctification of the Spirit 
for obedience and sprinkling of the blood of Jesus Christ: Grace to you and peace be 
multiplied.”

2 Peter 1, “Simon Peter, a bond-servant and apostle of Jesus Christ, to those who 
have obtained like precious faith with us by the righteousness of our God and savior 
Jesus Christ: Grace and peace be multiplied to you in the knowledge of God and of 
Jesus our Lord.”

2 John 1, beginning of that Book, “The elder to the elect lady and her children, 
whom I love in truth and not only, I but all those who have known the truth because 
of the truth which abides in us and will be with us forever: Grace, mercy and peace 
will be with you from God the Father and from the Lord Jesus Christ like the Son, 
the Father in truth and love.” 

1 Revelation, “John to the seven churches which are in Asia: Grace to you and peace 
from him who is and who was and who is to come and from, and from the seven 
Spirits who are before his throne.”

I want to talk to you today from the subject of Grace and Peace to You, Part I. Now, 
Paul, Peter and John all used the same greeting, “Grace and peace to you. Grace 
and peace to you.” A man died and he went to heaven. When he got to heaven, there 
was Saint Peter at the gate and he said, “I’m here Saint Peter. I’m ready to come on 
into heaven” but Saint Peter told him, “Look, here’s how it works. You have to have 
100 points to get into heaven. All of the things that you’ve done, I’ll add those up 
and the good stuff that you’ve done, I’ll assign a point value to you and when you 
get to 100 points, you can come on into heaven.”

So he said, “Okay. Well, I’ve been married to the same woman for 50 years and in 
those 50 years, I was faithful to her the whole 50 years. I’ve never even let the lust 
of another woman even cross my mind in 50 years. Saint Peter said, “That’s good. 
That’s good. I’ll give that three points.” He said, “Three points? Well, I was faithful 
in church for decades. I was a deacon. I come regularly. I went to Sunday church 
every Sunday and I went to midweek Bible study. Every midweek service, I was 
there. Every time the doors of the church open up, I faithfully -- and gave my 
money. I was a faithful steward in the church.” Saint Peter said, “That’s good.  I’ll 
give that one point.” He said, “One point? Well, I served in the local homeless 
mission and every week, I would go and I would serve food. I would help all of the 
homeless and the poor. I did that every week.” Saint Peter said, “That’s good. I’ll 
give that four points.” He said, “Four points? Man, at this rate, the only way I’m 
going to get into heaven is by the Grace of God.” He said, “Come on in.”
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The only way that you’re going to make it into heaven is by the Grace of God. Paul 
said in 1 Corinthians 15: 9, “For I am the least of the apostles, who am I not worthy 
to be called an apostle because I persecuted the church of God, but by the grace of 
God, I am what I am and His grace toward me was not in vain, but I labored more 
abundantly than they all, yet not I, but the grace of God which was with me, 
therefore, whether it was I or they, so we preach and so you believed.” Paul said, 
“By the grace of God,” and you’ve got to understand that as Paul wrote to the 
churches, every time he wrote to the saints -- now he wasn’t talking to the -- he was 
talking to the saints. Every time he wrote to the saints, he had the same greeting 
every time, “Grace and peace from God and Christ Jesus be unto you.” Every time, 
it was the same message, because Paul understood something and see, this was 
before any of the stuff he talked about, because all the other stuff he talked about 
will be no good without grace. All of the works that we do, it’s no good without grace 
because all of our good works probably add up to about six to seven points getting 
into heaven. This man had to recognize all the stuff he’s done. He says, “I can’t get 
into heaven,” until you realize that that you not be able to enter into those gates but 
by the grace of God. 

See, there is a statement that we know. It’s called “But by the grace of God, there, 
go I.” That’s a brother point. Just “But by the grace of God, there go I.” The man 
who originally made that statement was John Bradford. John Bradford was actually 
locked up in prison. He was locked up in prison for protesting against some of the 
wrong things that were going on in the religion against God. So back then, they’ll 
lock you up. If you don’t agree with the church, they lock you up. He saw some men 
headed out to the execution block. He saw them getting their heads chopped off or 
being hang, and he looked out of the window and say, “But by the grace of God, 
there go I.”

See, there are so many of us right now and we have done things, and “but by the 
grace of God, but by the grace, there go I.” Lord, have mercy. I have done some 
things and if I got justly compensated for all of the wrong stuff I’ve done, but by the 
grace of God. Some of you all broke the speed limit getting here today, and it’s only 
but by the grace of God. It wasn’t that you obey the law. It was by the grace of God 
that you did not get penalized for you violation. We have to understand that but by 
the grace of God, there go I.

John 15:5, Jesus say, “I am the vine, you are the branches. He who abides in me and 
I in him, bears much fruit. For without me, you can do nothing.” Without Jesus, 
without grace, you can’t do nothing. Sometimes I’ve just had to ask God, “Lord, why 
have I been so blessed? Why have I been so protected?” Everyone of you need to ask 
the same thing, but see, this is what the flesh will say to you. “But I’ve got some 
stuff -- there are times when I need money. There are times when I need love. There 
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are times when I need attention. There are times when my body is well. I’ve got 
some problems. Oh, but by the grace of God, you’d have a lot no problems.”

Some of you all have violated the health rule so much, you need to be on iron lung 
right now. You need to be up on a surgery table right now. Some of you all have 
violated the laws of God and nature so much that you don’t ever deserve to be 
walking around because you’ve done so much wrong, but by the grace of God. So 
even though sometimes there was the law of nature that may have a tendency to 
view some of the things that are wrong.

You see, I walk around. I told you months ago I’d hurt my knee. My knee is feeling 
fine. It’s only feeling fine because I’ve been doing what God told me to do to fix it. If 
I hadn’t been doing what he told me to do, it probably would still be aching, but the 
point is, even when my knee was aching, it was a blessing for me to be walking 
because I had a motorcycle record, 14, and I’ve met so many other people who had 
motorcycle wrecks going half as fast I was and they are paralyzed from the waves 
down. They can’t walk at all. But by the grace of God, see, it wasn’t that I was so 
smart. It wasn’t that I was so careful. It wasn’t that I was obeying the law. I was in 
violation, but God had angels around me, and if only but by the grace of God that I 
can walk around right now. Sometimes we’ll fuss about a knee or will fuss about a 
toe or will fuss about this and that, not understanding that but by the grace of God.

I just had to ask God so many times, “Lord, why have you just protected? Why have 
you blessed me so much?” Every one of you, if you just sit in here, you need to ask 
God the same question. I mean, why has he just been so good to you? Lord, why? 
Because you’re His child. I’m a child of God and He has been, oh God, He’s just been 
so good. God has been gracious to me. He really has. He really has. He’s been 
gracious to me. I’m telling you people, that’s why Paul had to -- he told the people 16 
times, every letter that Paul wrote, he began at the same way, “Grace and peace be 
unto you” because they have to understand something.

The early Christians, they were going through some persecution. They had 
problems. The government was persecuting them. The people didn’t understand. 
They often would have economic turmoil because of the society and what they had 
to sacrifice to give up. So Paul would have to tell each one “Grace and peace unto 
you, God and Jesus is with you.” But yet, still, they were full of joy. They had so 
much and that’s the way we are in the world today. We get so full of so much 
dissatisfaction, we have so much. When you stop back and analyze all these stuff, 
and when you really look at it, most of the stuff we fuss and we complain about 
didn’t even exist a hundred years ago. They didn’t exist a hundred years.  They 
didn’t exist back into time, but the human nature has never changed. That’s why 
you have to be constantly reminded of the grace of God. That’s why day by day in 
every letter he had to tell them “Grace and peace be unto you.”
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See, some people may think that was a customary greeting that people used in 
letters. It was customary to say “peace,” but it was not customary to say “grace.” 
There is even now the common word that’s used often in the Jewish faith is simply 
“shalom.” Shalom for peace. In the Islamics, they call it “As-Salāmu `Alaykum,” 
peace be unto you. But there’s a part that Paul understood that it’s hard to even 
have peace without grace. If you didn’t have God’s grace, you wouldn’t have peace. 
Because if God hadn’t been watching over me and walking with me all of these 
years, I don’t even know where I would be.

The other big thing about it is I don’t even know if I would be.  See, without the 
grace of God, not only where, I don’t even know if I would be. See, Paul declared 
upon the people grace and peace. He didn’t just say it. He declared it. I want to 
declare over you today from our God our Father and the Lord Jesus Christ, grace 
and peace be unto you. I want to just declare, “Grace and peace be unto you. Grace 
and peace be unto you.”

Now, this is one of the keys that you have to understand about what Paul was 
saying. He declared unto the people grace and peace, but there was a reason he put 
it in that order. He didn’t say peace and grace, because there are some people who 
you have to declare grace unto you. Do you know what grace basically is? I’ll 
perhaps get into that in the next part, but grace fundamentally is unmerited favor. 
It’s when God does something for you that you really didn’t deserve. When you’ve 
been in the wrong and God basically wipes, He cleans and forgives -- I just finished 
a series not too long ago called The Forgiven, and that’s why he had to bring grace 
first. You have to grant grace onto some people before you can get peace. When you 
don’t have grace and you haven’t forgiven them, you can’t have peace about the 
thing. 

So in order for you to have peace, you have to first grant grace, just like God. You 
have to grant grace to some people or you will never have peace about the thing. 
Some of you all got some stuff hang up in your heart right now about some stuff, 
someone said or did and you up, it usually don’t have peace. Until you grant them 
grace, you will never have peace. So grace and peace be unto you from our Father 
God and the Lord Jesus Christ, but you got to go out and give some grace yourself. 
You got to let some stuff go and forgive some folk, and when you do that, oh, you’re 
going to sleep so good. You all don’t need what they call Nytol and they got this 
other stuff -- I don’t even take any drugs. I don’t even know the name of the stuff. 
But you know, there’s Ambien, a stuff you had to take to be able to sleep at night, 
grant some grace. Just take a two -- of grace every night before you go to bed.

Grant some grace, and you grant some grace and get all over the stuff and you’ll be 
able to just sleep so peaceful because you don’t have stuff in your heart against 
people. Grant some grace and you will have some peace. Now, if you notice when 
Paul and Peter, when they were talking to individuals, he would say, “Grace and 
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mercy and peace be unto you.” But there is a difference between grace and mercy. 
This is a brother point, the difference between mercy and grace. Mercy is when you 
don’t get what you deserve. Grace is when you get what you don’t deserve. Do you 
understand the difference? See, mercy is when you don’t get what you deserve. It’s 
when you’ve done something wrong and God gives you grace and you don’t get the 
punishment for the thing. But grace is when you get what you don’t deserve. You 
don’t deserve salvation. You haven’t earned it, but grace is when God gives you 
something that you don’t deserve.

John Blanchard said this, “For daily need there is daily grace; for sudden need, 
there is sudden grace, and for overwhelming need, there is overwhelming grace.” So 
basically, what he said, “I don’t care what level of grace you need, God has it.” This 
is a story that perhaps illustrates God’s grace. Freddy and the Lord stood up by to 
observe a baseball game. The Lord’s team was playing Satan’s team. The Lord’s 
team was at bat. The score was tied zero to zero, and it was the bottom of the ninth 
inning with two outs. They continued to watch as a batter stepped up to the plate 
named Love. Love swung at the first pitch and hit a single because Love never fails. 
The next batter was named Faith who also got a single because Faith works with 
Love. The next batter up was named Godly Wisdom. Satan wound up and threw the 
first pitch, Godly Wisdom looked it over and let it pass, ball one. Three more pitches 
and Godly Wisdom walked because Godly Wisdom never swings at what Satan 
throws.

The bases were now loaded. The Lord then turned to Freddy and told him He was 
now going to bring in His star player. Up to the plate stepped Grace. Freddy said, 
“He sure doesn’t look like much.” Satan’s whole team relaxed when they saw Grace. 
Thinking he had won the game, Satan wound up and fired his first pitch. To the 
shock of everyone, Grace hit the ball harder than anyone had ever seen. But Satan 
was not worried.  His centerfield let very few get by. He went up for the ball, but it 
went right through his glove, hit him on the head and sent him crashing to the 
ground. The roaring crowds went wild as the ball continued over the fence for a 
home run, the Lord’s team won.

The Lord then asked Freddy if he knew why Love, Faith and Godly Wisdom could 
get on base but couldn’t win the game. Freddy shook his head and said he didn’t 
know why. The Lord then explained. If your Love, Faith and Wisdom had won the 
game, you would think that you had done it by yourself. Love, Faith and Wisdom 
will get you on base, but only my Grace will bring you home.

Only God’s grace will bring you home. Grace and peace, in the name of our Father 
God and Jesus Christ be unto you. 

We thank you for joining us today at Brothers of the Word, because Brother, you 
need the Word. Amen. Amen.
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